BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

September 21, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, September 21, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 

Christopher R. Lombard



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.  (arrived late)



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to enter into an executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 – litigation strategy.  Voted 4-0 by roll call Schena-yes, Lombard-yes, Malaguti-yes and Tavares-yes.

The Board returned to public session at 7:00 p.m.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

FY05 Supplemental Budget – Mr. Sylvia announced that Governor Romney signed the FY05 supplemental budget, which includes $75,000,000 in additional local aid to cities and towns.  Mr. Sylvia explained that this amounts to $422,511 for Plymouth.

Obery Street Corridor – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town would be receiving $1,000,000 in additional aid to assist in the development of the Obery Street corridor.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the legislative delegation and in particular Representative deMacedo for advocating for these additional funds.

Morton Park – Mr. Sylvia announced that he received an email from the Friends of Morton Park expressing appreciation for the cooperative efforts employed by town officials, residents of Morton Park and the West Plymouth Steering Committee in addressing many of the safety and health concerns expressed by the Friends.

Thank You – Selectman Lombard thanked the DPW for removing the mulch pile at Morton Park. 

KIDS’ VOTING

Linda Murphy, Kid’s Voting Program, explained that this year’s theme is “Let Freedom Ring.”  Linda explained that the children are taking part and will go to elections on November 2.  Ms. Murphy thanked everyone for all their support.  Chairman Tavares thanked Ms. Murphy for leading this program.  Chairman Tavares mentioned that the Board would be signing a proclamation on Kid’s Voting. 

LICENSES

Vehicle for Hire Operator

Habilitation Assistance

Edward Carr

14 Main Street

Mayflower Citiservices

Richard Sullivan

85 Settler Road

Background checks and driving records show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve these licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift – The Board accepted a check in the amount of $7,500 from the Green Company for the increase in service requests for the Pinehills.  Selectman Schena commented that we need to think about how we accept donations from developers.  Mr. Schena thinks it puts building departments in awkward situation.  Mr. Sylvia read a memo from Mr. Manfredi about creating a memo to explain that we were not in violation.  This money is to be used for overtime for their staff for after hours inspections. 

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Site 101 – The Board authorized the following documents in reference to the Site 101 Land exchange:

· Deed from Town to Gehrig Plymouth, LLC;

· Acceptance of Deed from Gehrig Plymouth, LLC to Town; and

· Title Insurance Affidavit

Minutes – The Board approved the Minutes of September 14, 2004.

PUBLIC HEARING – MINERVA’S PIZZA

Ted Bosen, Attorney for Kalkanis Bros, explained that the family has done business for 25 years and has an excellent record serving the public.  He explained that up until now the establishment has never asked for alcohol license.  They have an excellent reputation.  Mr. Bosen felt this area was under-served and their request was in response to their customers’ requests. It will not be open late and will serve only beer and wine.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this license and Selectman Quintal seconded.

Selectman Lombard asked if stools would be going into this location.  Mr. Kalkanis responded in the negative.  Voted 5-0 approved.

LORETTA LAROCHE PRESENTATION

Ken introduced Ms. Loretta Laroche and stated she volunteered to come in and speak about stress.  Ms Laroche also spoke about how we should all try to be positive in a world of negativity. 

COUNCIL ON AGING APPOINTMENT

The Board was scheduled to interview two candidates interested in serving on the Council on Aging, however one of the candidates, Beverly Moore, was unable to attend.  The Board voted and Debra Zona was appointed to the Council on a vote of 5-0.

NEW BUSINESS/OLD BUSINESS

Sand & Gravel – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked to know how much Sand & Gravel we have on site.  Mr. Sylvia responded that we would contact DPW and get a count.   

Drainage – Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that there is a drainage structure that has collapsed due to utility poles at 35 Stafford Street.  He would like someone to notify the resident that it will be fixed.

Yellow Lines on Boot Pond Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that the striping done on this road is unacceptable and that we should get our money back.  He explained that it is very wavy and crooked and because of that, the lane is either two wide or too thin in certain places. 

Fire Station and Catch Basin – Selectman Quintal noted that across the street from the North Plymouth Fire Station, the pavement is wavy and he also mentioned that one of the Catch basins near his house on Nick Rock’s Road is not working properly. 

Loring Library – Chairman Tavares asked if the Town Manager’s Office would send a letter of congratulations to Lutheran Zion Church regarding the dedication of the Loring Library.  He also wanted to thank them for utilizing it as community meeting place.

DPW REORGANIZATION

George Crombie, DPW Director, explained that over the past 6 to 8 months he has had the task of keeping the department moving with the Treatment Plant, Sewer Bank etc.  Mr. Crombie now wants to set a course to put Plymouth’s DPW in the best of class. To accomplish this, he did a number of things.  Mr. Crombie met with every employee of the department and got their recommendations.  He has also scheduled a number of meetings with managers, interfaced with committees and residents. Mr. Crombie has also reviewed records, observed work habits, started benchmarking and has reviewed contractor practices and funding mechanisms.  His findings were that the DPW Department is reactive rather than proactive, do not have work plans in place, use too many consultants and are not as organized as we should be. 

Mr. Crombie explained that there were several things necessary to bring Plymouth to a “Best in class” DPW and with this reorganization plan he feels that it will be accomplished. 

DPW REORGANIZATION (continued)

Mr. Crombie said that most of the financing of this reorganization is already in the budget.  We will not be hiring as many consultants and we will build a better engineering department.  Mr. Crombie said that this is a new way of thinking and he is proposing to spend money in different way. He commented that Plymouth is a great area and because of its growth, landmass and community, it needs a special dept to keep all this in place.  Mr. Crombie’s recommendation is to invest in the programs and in the people. Mr. Crombie feels that in five years we will be certified in public works as the best in class.

Vice Chairman Malaguti agreed with using existing personnel on board in lieu of consultants.  He would like George to also pursue more workers and have the organization be less top heavy.  Mr. Malaguti felt that we needed to look at wage structures and add more personnel. Mr. Crombie was in agreement with that. 

Selectman Lombard mentioned that one of the funding sources came from a past warrant article but stated that he did not feel this was wise because it is a one time revenue source and would not be coming back the next year.  He stated that enterprise funds cannot be used for funding salary, which would encompass that enterprise.  Mr. Crombie responded that we are using those monies from those accounts right now.  Mr. Lombard also had a concern in reference to negotiations with the unions on adding to their job descriptions.  He would be apprehensive because it results in money.  Mr. Sylvia said he and Mr. Crombie would work with the unions to negotiate this properly. 

Selectman Quintal asked Mr. Crombie when he would put this plan into effect.  Mr. Crombie responded that he would start in December of this year and hire throughout winter and start in spring of 2005.  Mr. Crombie  believes that this reorganization will work.  It is his goal to build the best in class DPW and he is unable to accomplish it with the current structure. 

Mr. Sylvia responded that he supports this plan.  He explained that he and Mr. Crombie have met several times and has the confidence that this will work based on Mr. Crombie’s professional work experience.  Mr. Sylvia also spoke with Mr. Miller to confirm that this could be revenue neutral. 

Selectman Schena responded that this was a good start.  He responded that unions have worked with us in the past and he would expect them to be cooperative. Mr. Schena asked if the movement of the money for this has to go to town meeting.  Mr. Sylvia said that it would in certain circumstances. 

DPW REORGANIZATION (continued)

Mr. Dale Webber, President of AFSCME Union Local 2824, read a letter to the Board that he sent to Mr. Crombie explaining how he felt about the new reorganization.   

Chairman Tavares applauded Mr. Crombie for doing the analysis and recognizing the strengths in his department. He said he would support this because he felt it was a good plan. 

Selectman Schena made a motion to recommend and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded. Selectman Lombard said he would not support it because he doesn’t agree with using one-time revenue for salaries. Voted 4-1 with Selectman Lombard in opposition.

Articles 4H and 4I were brought back to the Board as Mr. Crombie was not present at the last meeting. Also a portion of Article 2 on the PSMS remediation and Article 3 – Street Lighting.

Article 4H – Boot Pond Road Drainage Improvements.  Vice Chairman Malaguti urged Mr. Crombie that he must meet with the residents of that area because there is a well contamination issue.  Mr. Crombie agreed. 

Selectman Schena motion to approve and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

Article 4I – Traffic Calming Measures. Mr. Crombie wanted to install automatic radar for Oak Street.  He explained that we have had a lot of complaints because it has become a through street.  Selectmen Schena asked if we have we gone through some type of process, to review that this is the best use of our Burke’s law articles.  Mr. Sylvia said Mr. Crombie first identified articles from his Department that we believed needed to be accomplished sooner rather than later.  Selectman Lombard motioned to approve and Malaguti seconded 5-0 recommended. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moves to approve all of the above articles and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 11: To see if the Town will vote to petition the Massachusetts General Court for a special act authorizing the Town to allow certain tax relief measures for senior citizens, and to further authorize the General Court to make clerical or 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments, which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or take any other action relative thereto.

Loring Tripp, Chairman of the Planning Board, asked the Selectman to support a tax freeze on income for property tax on qualifying seniors.  This would be a freeze on the tax rate and valuation of a property under certain criteria.  Persons 65 or older with combined incomes of less than $45,000 and who own property for five years and who do not own more than 5 contiguous acres of land.

Selectman Lombard had an issue with freezing because costs go up every year. Mr. Tripp responded that this is a yearly application process. 

Selectman Schena had an issue with the way the commonwealth will tax.  He commented that if you take it out over 20 year period, you now have those shortcomings put on the backs of all the other residents.  He thought that the Assessors office should maximize the benefits to the seniors. He felt that Mr. Tripp would have a hard time getting this through legislators.  Mr. Tripp agrees but thinks that many of the other programs put a lien on the property owners and this one does not.

Chairman Tavares asked where is the fairness of this when you are shifting burden to other taxpayers. Has there been enough analysis done on this? 

ARTICLE 1: To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By-Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.

Pat Flynn, HR Director, explained that the Personnel Board has voted to have only one amendment to increase amount from 9.45 per hour to 9.62 per hour.

Selectman Lombard moved to recommend and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ARTICLE 3: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Pat Flynn, HR Director, explained that she has two unpaid bills and the first is payment of a grievance of $600.00 and second bill is for military leave for firefighter in Iraq, totaling $4,623.05 from fiscal ‘03.   Selectman Lombard asked what the funding source was.  Ms. Flynn responded that the funding sources are various articles from various town meetings for $600.00 and for the overseas differential that money will be coming from an article from 2003 and from 1998.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned. 

Lisa Conroy, clerk

